College Council

Contra Costa College

Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, March 12, 2003

2:30 p.m. – AA-135

Present:

Classified:  Barbara Allcox, John Christensen, Joyce Edwards, Barb Ross, Teresina Steffes

Faculty:  Bruce Carlton, Saul Jones, Judy Mays, Leverett Smith, Ron Weston

Management:  Helen Carr, Gloria Gideon, Jennifer Ounjian-Auque, Mariles Magalong, McKinley Williams

Students:  Gigi Green, David Robinson, Erik Suarez, Eun Chul Yoon

Guests:  Philip Andreini, Rafiqul Bhuiyan, Linda Cherry, Tim Clow, Donna Floyd

1.
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order at 2:35 p.m. by Council Chair, John Christensen.   

2.  
INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS:  Everyone known.

3.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  John Christensen deleted item 6.b PE and Athletic FTES (John Wade) under New Business and replaced it with Graduation with Honors Policy (Judy Mays).

4.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  A correction was made to the February 12, 2003 minutes under Item No. 5c, Unfinished Business, “mute” point was changed to “moot” point.  

5.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  a.  Committee Recommendation on FYI Policy – Barbara Allcox distributed a suggested replacement to College Procedure C3002.0 on FYI Flyers.  There was some discussion about the frequent certificate program changes and the possibility of placing those changes on flyers.  The Counseling Department will be added to the list of approved CIC correspondence.  A dean’s signature is required on all flyer requests and all requests without one will be returned to the originator.  Barbara also commended the MCHS students for their diligent assistance with the campus bulletin boards.  She reminded everyone that all items on a bulletin board should not remain any longer than three weeks and there is no need to place flyers in restroom stalls.  A maximum of 15 flyers is needed for campus bulletin boards.  This is the first reading of this policy.  Barb will distribute the recommended policy via e-mail. 

b.  Facilities Update – McKinley Williams said the district is now negotiating contracts with 

the architects before work starts on the Library, Vocational and Art Buildings.  The Student Services Building (ASU Building) programming is now complete.

c.  Budget Update and d.  Method for Determining Operating Budget Reduction – Mariles Magalong distributed the Operating Budget Analysis for the 2002-03 and 2003-04 academic years as well as the Partnership for Excellence Fund allocation for 2002-03.  The 1.2 short fall in property taxes (the district’s share) to the State will be handled by the district’s reserves.  CCC is still looking at a $400,000 deficit that will be covered with carried over PFE funds for 2002-03.  Instructional equipment monies were reduced by 62% this year statewide, and as a result, the college has terminated purchases using instructional equipment monies, which were already overspent by $8,000.00.  

The 2003-04 deficit for our district will be anywhere from 12 million (low end) to 18 million (high end).  The College’s 2003-04 operating budget must be reduced by a minimum of $400,000 to cover our share of the deficit.  In order to determine priorities for next year’s budget, all constituency groups are being asked to selected five programs and/or services that should not be reduced.  College Council will ultimately reach consensus as to which five programs and services will remain in budgetary tact after all constituency groups bring their top five choices to the next meeting.  There was some discussion as to classes being cancelled after the schedule has come out but it was agreed that no departments have been eliminated even though classes in departments have been cancelled.  

Each college must cut management and classified salaries by 10% resulting in a district-wide reduction of over 3 million dollars.  The faculty will be able to fill some of their vacant positions but not all of them.  

The planned cut for PFE monies is 45% next year.  CCC will receive $315,175 in PFE monies next years as opposed to the 1 million dollars we received this year.  Much of our PFE monies are used for classified positions and our goal is to maintain those positions as they support programs on campus.  All other uses of PFE funds will be discontinued in 2003-04.  A vote was taken by constituency group as to whether to keep the classified positions and one faculty position (tutor coordinator) listed on the PFE Allocations for 2002-03.  Classified, Management and Students all gave consensus.  Faculty gave consensus contingent upon calling a special College Council meeting in two weeks to reach consensus on the top five programs and services NOT to be affected by budget cuts.  

e.  Proposal for Sy Zell to Receive Honorary Degree (posthumously) – Barb Ross announced that Sy Zell’s posthumous degree would either be an A.S. in Business or an A.A. in Political Science.  Saul Jones, Barb Ross, McKinley Williams and Gigi Green will be the subcommittee and will bring their decision to the next special College Council meeting on March 26th so the honorary degree may be placed on the April Governing Board agenda.  

6.  NEW BUSINESS:  a.  Review Mission Statement – Tim Clow and Saul Jones distributed a chart on our strategic planning cycle for accreditation and explained how that process works in conjunction with the draft revision of the mission statement.  The Research and Planning Committee met for an hour and came up with the new honed version of the college mission statement.  This is the first reading of the revised mission statement and Barb will send out to everyone via e-mail.  There was some discussion as to whether to add the word “literacy” in the new mission statement.  It was decided that each constituency group will have to chance to add their input and it will be brought to the next regularly scheduled College Council meeting on April 9, 2003.  

b.  Proposed Policy for Graduation with Honors – Judy Mays distributed a revised policy where the GPA was raised from 3.2 to 3.25.  Eric Suarez brought up some student concerns over the raised GPA.  Judy explained that the GPA was raised .05 as to bring the policy in line with the Dean’s List policy.  This was brought about by part-time students not being recognized for their academic excellence. There was some discussion about catalog rights for continuous students graduating with the policies listed in the catalog when they first enrolled at CCC.  This is the first reading of this policy.

7.
OTHER:  Gloria Gideon mentioned Helen Carr being honored as Woman of the Year in the State Assembly on March 24th.  Helen commended the students for all of their efforts in their class work and extra curricular activities with the March on the Capitol this coming Monday and everything surrounding the fight for more funding of community colleges.  

8.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS:  Eric Suarez announced the funeral/memorial services for cancelled classes will be tomorrow at 11:00 a.m. in the amphitheatre and everyone is encouraged to wear black clothing and then from 2:00 to 4:00 p.m. tomorrow there will be a Student Speak Out with featured guests of Victoria English, the student trustee, and John Hendrickson, Vice Chancellor of Finance.  The ASU vice-president is now David Robinson.  

Helen Carr announced the PACE program agreement offering a bachelor’s degree from Cal State Hayward was signed on March 6th at CCC.  

Barb Ross announced the Third Annual Women’s History Program on Saturday, March 15th at 5:00 p.m. in the Knox Center for the Performing Arts.

Jennifer announced that Willie Mack, formerly of CCC, offered a challenge to match his sponsorship of 10 students to attend the rally/march on the State Capitol on Monday, March 17th.  The challenge was immediately matched by a CCC employee and Linda Cherry said the Foundation would sponsor anyone else unable to afford the cost.  Eric mentioned that everyone attending the rally/march on the 17th should don a navy blue t-shirt.  

9.
NEXT MEETING:  Special College Council Meeting – March 26th 1:00 to 3:00 p.m. location to be announced and regularly scheduled meeting on April 9th at 2:30 p.m. in AA-135.

10.  
ADJOURNMENT:  The meeting was adjourned at 4:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

